Bulkley Valley Community Resources Board,

P. O. Box 577,

Smithers, BC, V0J 2N0

October 20, 2006

Mr. Greg Wagner,

Manager, Land Access,

Oil and Gas Titles,

Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources,

PO Box 9323, Stn. Prov. Govt.,

6th Floor, 1810 Blanshard St.,

Victoria, BC, V8W 9N3

Re: Tenure Referral for Coalbed Gas Development in Telkwa Coalfield

Dear Mr. Wagner

The Bulkley Valley Community Resources Board (BVCRB) is pleased to continue its involvement in the Community Engagement Process for proposed development of Coalbed Gas in the Telkwa Coalfield.  The board commends MEMPR for holding the recent public workshops in the Bulkley Valley, and for participating in the forum hosted by Citizens Concerned about Coalbed Methane.

The BVCRB is charged with monitoring implementation of the Land and Resources Management Plan (LRMP) for Crown Lands within the Bulkley region, and the associated Landscape Unit Plans (LUP’s) and the Sustainable Resource Management Plan (SRMP). Accordingly, our interest is to ensure that any development complies with the planning objectives, and respects values, of these plans.

The Coalbed Gas development lease, as envisioned, lies within Planning Unit 7 (Bulkley Valley, also see the Bulkley SRMP) and Planning Unit 11 (Telkwa River, also see the Telkwa LUP); and covers areas zoned  Integrated Resource Management (IRM), Special Management 2 (SMZ2), Wildlife Habitat Management Areas (WHMA) and private lands.  While Coalbed Gas is not specifically considered in the LRMP, coal development is permissible within some of these zones.

Concerns that must be addressed by any lease to develop CBG include:

1. Maintain surface and subsurface water quality, for aquatic life, domestic/agriculture users, and for fauna and flora.  

2. Minimize size and number of wellhead sites, and avoid proliferation of infrastructure corridors.  Large footprint development leads to fragmentation of wildlife habitat, potential problems with stability/runoff/erosion, and increased traffic/dust/noise.

3. Maintain viewscape quality, for visibility from Highway 16, Telkwa community, and Hudson Bay Mountain.

4. A key component of the LRMP is the Ecosystem Network consisting of areas designated as Core Ecosystems and Landscape Corridors throughout the plan area. The Ecosystem Network is in place to protect biodiversity and wildlife habitat. While industrial activities are allowed within these areas if they are compatible, careful planning needs to be carried out before activities take place in them.

5. Any expansion of development lease may overlap into other planning units, which have different priority values and objectives. Of special concern is an area of Special Management Zone 1, in Hankin Plateau, south of the proposed lease. This is the locale of the Telkwa caribou herd recovery initiative, which places restrictions on access.

The planning documents contain much more specific direction through objectives and strategies than we include in this letter. 

Outrider Energy has expressed a willingness to have provisions that protect the environment written into any resulting tenure documents to provide security should the tenure holder change. We strongly recommend that this be done

The BVCRB’s mandate includes the need to consider public sentiment regarding resource development. As MEMPR is aware, there is a high level of public concern regarding the possibility that coalbed gas may be developed in the Bulkley Valley. Domestic water quality is the highest concern expressed by local residents, while many valley residents are concerned about water quality in streams due to the very high fisheries values in the area. There is also strong concern about the potential for cumulative effects of CBG development on the landscape, and the lack of a requirement of an environmental impact assessment at any stage of development. The BVCRB shares these concerns. Should CBG development proceed, we strongly recommend that an environmental impact assessment be carried out.  If properly conducted this would help address public concerns

We look forward to continued dialogue on this matter.

Sincerely

Adrian de Groot,

Chair, Bulkley Valley Community Resources Board

cc:

Teresa Morris, Director Resource Development, Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources

Dennis MacKay, MLA Bulkley-Stikine

Ellen Frisch, Executive Director, Marketing and Community Relations Branch, Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources

Sharon Hartwell, Mayor, Village of Telkwa

Wet’suwet’en First Nation 

Jeremy Penninga, Director, Bulkley-Nechako Regional District

Eamon O’Donoghue, Planning Manager, Integrated Land Management Bureau

Burns Cheadle, President, Outrider Energy Ltd.
